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Legal Q&A: Sealed Meeting Minutes Procedure Change 
 
Natch Greyes, Government Affairs Counsel 
NH Municipal Association (NHMA) 
 
Pursuant to RSA 91-A:3, III, minutes of non-public sessions “may be withheld” (commonly called 
“sealed”) “until, in the opinion of a majority of members, the [reason for withholding the minutes] no 
longer applies.” The question that naturally arises out of statutory provision is what obligation the public 
body is under to evaluate whether the reason for withholding the minutes continues to exist. 
 
RSA 91-A:3, III also states that “[m]inutes of meetings in nonpublic session shall be kept” and RSA 33-
A:3-a, LXXXI requires that meeting minutes must be kept permanently. Therefore, any sealed minutes 
must be kept permanently as well. Presumably, if there was a nonpublic session and the minutes were 
sealed, they should have been kept somewhere. Obviously, if that didn’t happen, that’s a problem, but the 
only thing that can be done going forward is to ensure that minutes are made and kept. 
 
In the past, the practical reality was that sealed minutes would either be reevaluated upon the receipt of a 
records request from someone or sealed for a certain amount of time (subject, presumably, to a 
reevaluation upon the time coming to a close). Yet, RSA 91-A:1 stated that the “purpose of this chapter is 
to ensure both the greatest possible public access to the actions, discussions and records of all public 
bodies, and their accountability to the people.” How, then, could the best option be to wait until the public 
decided that it wanted access for those records to become public? A better practice would be for the 
government to take proactive steps to ensure that minutes are withheld for only as long as the 
circumstances leading to their withholding apply. 
 
In 2023, HB 321 was introduced to address the discrepancy between best practice and common practice 
as the result of a coalition of stakeholders coming together to discuss where the right-to know law could 
be improved. In short, HB 321 adds statutory language that tells public bodies to either develop their own 
process to review minutes or to follow a statutorily created process. The bill, which was signed by 
Governor Sununu in August, goes into effect starting October 3. 
 
In developing their own process, public bodies have wide discretion in deciding how to structure their 
review of sealed minutes; the legislation gives boards complete discretion as to what they want their 
policy to be. Some may choose to assign one board member the task of reviewing the minutes and making 
a recommendation, others may choose a subcommittee, still others may choose to review all sealed 
minutes as a whole committee. Similarly, boards may choose to review all sealed minutes or only some 
each year. Thus, a board may stagger the review process so that it does not interfere with other board 
business. Boards may also choose to simply pick a cut-off date many years in the past beyond which they 
will just vote to unseal the minutes.   
 
In the absence of adopting its own process, a public body must follow the statutorily created process. That 
statutory process requires a review of sealed minutes “no more than 10 years from the last time the public 
body voted to prevent the minutes from being subject to public disclosure.” (For those concerned about 
sealed minutes that were last reviewed more than 10 years from the effective date of the law’s change, the 
drafters included a provision to ensure that boards have 10 years from the effective date to review those 
minutes before the 10-year period kicks in.) 
 
Public bodies ought to take advantage of the 10-year grace period and start evaluating what, if any, 
review process they would like to develop. Once that determination has been made, it is important for 
boards to follow those processes and teach new board members about the legal requirement to review 
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sealed minutes and the locally adopted process designed to comply with that requirement. Since there will 
likely be a turnover in board membership in a ten-year period, maintaining an inventory of meetings that 
had non-public sessions that were sealed is recommended. 
 
While, in most cases, there is no penalty for disclosure of information that could be withheld from public 
disclosure as our law begins by assuming that any information held by the government is subject to 
disclosure, there are a handful of circumstances where disclosure is not in the best interests of anyone. 
Private information, such as social security numbers, statutorily protected information, such as whether 
someone is receiving municipal welfare, and information that, if disclosed, could result in harm to persons 
or property, such as information about access points to public water systems, ought to continue to be 
carefully protected from disclosure. The best way to do that is to ensure that future boards need not rush 
through a review process to protect that type of information from becoming public. Instead, starting now 
boards can ensure that the citizens of the state of New Hampshire can “know what the government is up 
to” while also ensuring that information that was rightfully protected from public disclosure and ought to 
continue to be protected from public disclosure remains protected.      


